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30 January 2004

Mr Elton Humphrey

Secretary

Inquiry into Hepatitis C and Blood Supply in Australia

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Mr Humphrey

Inquiry into hepatitis C and the blood supply in Australia

We write to provide our submission to the Senate Community Affairs References Committee Inquiry into Hepatitis C and the Bloody Supply in Australia.

We support fully and endorse the views expressed by the Australian Hepatitis Council in their submission dated 29 January 2004. Given the level of detail provided in that submission, we do not intend to duplicate any of that information, but rather provide an additional perspective that we hope will serve to contribute positively to the Committee’s deliberations.

Please note that at any time we would be more than happy to provide any additional information, further evidence or assistance with the committee’s work.

About the Council

The Hepatitis C Council of NSW is the independent, community-based non-government organisation funded by the NSW Health Department to provide information, support, referral, education, prevention and advocacy services for all people in NSW affected by hepatitis C.

We strive to be representative of, supportive and accessible to people affected by chronic viral hepatitis, especially hepatitis C. Working actively in partnership with other organisations and the affected communities, we work to bring about improvement in the quality of life, information, support and treatment for the affected communities and to prevent hepatitis C virus (HCV) transmission.

We integrate principles of quality within all aspects of our operations and are accredited by the Quality Improvement Council of Australia (QIC) in recognition of our successful assessment against the Australian Health and Community Services Standards.

Having developed from a support group established in 1991 by members of the communities directly affected by hepatitis C, we employ a team of ten paid staff, casual workers and involve teams of volunteer workers to carry out our day-to-day operations.

A voluntary management committee, drawn from the membership and other members of the community, has responsibility for overall strategic direction and policy.

In addition to being an association incorporated under the Associations Incorporation Act, the Council is a not-for-profit membership organisation, and has full income tax exempt charitable status as well as Deductible Gift Recipient tax status.

Information and resources

We produce detailed HCV information booklets, brochures and factsheets. The Hep C Review, our quarterly magazine, provides up to date information on clinical developments, political and legal issues, support services, membership information and other HCV-related news. The Hep C Review is also an important source of peer support, and is widely circulated in NSW correctional centres as well as within the broader communities affected.

Our website www.hepatitisc.org.au provides a range of general and detailed hepatitis C related information.

We operate a library loan service of hepatitis C information videos, cassettes and books. These cover general and specific information about living with hepatitis C, clinical treatments, complementary therapies and how HCV affects the liver.

Our Medical Research & Advisory Panel, comprising of eminent clinicians, researchers and public health specialists, provides guidance and advice both in our resource development and in our education work.

Our resources are endorsed by the NSW Health Department and reviewed and updated regularly. They are distributed to people affected by HCV and to a wide range of health, welfare and education services.

NSW Hep C Helpline

The Hep C Helpline is the free statewide, confidential and non-judgmental telephone information, support and referral service for people in NSW affected by hepatitis C, health workers and the general community.  The Prisons Hep C Helpline is an extension of the service for NSW prisoners, their families and corrections staff. 

Staffed by full time workers and a dedicated group of volunteers, the service takes over 4,000 calls each year. 

People can call the Hep C Helpline and Prisons Hep C Helpline for information, free written resources and video loans, emotional support, and referrals to GPs and specialist services. 

Access to translation services is available through the Hep C Helpline.

Hep C Helpline

9332 1599 

(Sydney callers)

1800 803 990 

(other NSW callers)

Prisoners use the freecall service.

Education & Development

The Education & Development team aims to support and build the capacity of health care and community organisations and workers who address hepatitis C care and prevention. We do this through:

· Education
We provide free educational and workforce development services to health care, community and youth workers, and others who work with people affected by or at risk of hepatitis C. Our services include developing and delivering customised educational workshops or planning sessions and services for groups or whole organisations. 

· C-een & Heard Speakers Service
C-een & Heard speakers share their experiences of hepatitis C with audiences of health care or other workers with the aim of increasing understanding and awareness of hepatitis C, dispelling myths and misconceptions, and reducing related stigma and discrimination. 

· Capacity Building, Partnerships and Networks
We provide input and feedback on hepatitis C strategic plans, submissions, resource development, and educational planning.  We also represent people affected by hepatitis C through participation on advisory committees, steering groups or reference groups for hepatitis C projects or programs.

· HepLink
HepLink is the statewide network comprised of various health care workers and others who address issues relating to hepatitis C in their work. The aim of HepLink is to share information, resources and support. The Council serves as the secretariat for HepLink. 

Advocacy

The Council strives to represent and promote the interests of all those in New South Wales affected by hepatitis C at the local, state and national level by taking action on broader community issues.

Services for all people affected by hepatitis C

The Hepatitis C Council of NSW provides non-judgmental and non-discriminatory services for all people affected by hepatitis C. 

Given the subject matter of this inquiry, we consider it vitally important to stress that all people either with, affected by or at risk from hepatitis C infection are able to and do access our services. The route of transmission of one’s infection is generally not a concern for us, unless of course it is raised by a client seeking help from us. We will then work with and support that client in regard to that particular issue, providing information, support, referral and advocacy services as required.

Our membership, service users and communities of interest comprise of people who contracted hepatitis C through all transmission routes. Our management committee has on it people who acquired hepatitis C through blood transfusion and blood products receipt, through sharing equipment used to inject illicit drugs and through other means.

We consider it vital that no one group of people with hepatitis C are either advantaged or disadvantaged over another group of people with hepatitis C.

Our national peak organisation, the Australian Hepatitis Council, made it very clear in its submission to this inquiry that there is an urgent need to improve services for all people affected by hepatitis C, and that currently scarce resourcing needs to be enhanced in order to provide these much needed improvements for all people with and affected by hepatitis C, whatever the route of transmission.

Introduction of screening tests

Australia was, in February 1990, among the first countries in the world to introduce the HCV antibody test in order to screen the blood supply. This effectively stopped, by and large, the transmission of HCV through the blood supply.

Additionally, Australia has also introduced in June 2000, at great and continuing expense, NAT (nucleic acid testing) in order to further ensure the safety of the blood supply.

Much has been said in the popular media about Australia’s failure to introduce surrogate testing (via liver function tests - LFTs) in order to screen out those donors who potentially had non-A, non-B hepatitis (NANB, later called hepatitis C when the virus was formally identified in 1989.) 

While, of course, with hindsight, we regret this was not done, we note that not much attention has been paid to the reasons why the decision not to introduce surrogate testing was made.

We understand that during the 1980s, a national group of experts, including scientists, experts from the medical profession and public servants was established to weigh up all the factors and evidence and arguments for and against surrogate testing. We understand this group was convened by the Australian Red Cross Blood Service working with government health departments of the day.

We understand that the surrogate tests that could have been used at the time were LFTs - particularly ALTs (alanine aminotransferase, a protein or enzyme which, when found in the blood in elevated quantities, generally indicates the liver damage), and hepatitis B markers. 

However we understand that the decision by the ARCBS not to use those surrogate tests to screen the blood supply was taken for well considered reasons - whether one agrees with them or not - and using the best available evidence at the time. 

In summary – the decision was taken, we understand, because experts did not believe at the time that NANB posed a major health risk (we all know differently now) and that they were very concerned that if they did screen out all people with raised LFTs (for whatever reason) then they stood the danger of not having enough blood stocks for the emergency and other needs of the day.

Compensation or ex gratia payments

Like the Australian Hepatitis Council, we believe that where compensation to be paid, negligence needs to be proven.

For this to happen, it needs a legal investigation, and we are not in a position to judge that. If negligence on behalf of anyone or any organisation were proven, we would strongly support compensation payments to the aggrieved parties.

But we understand the decision not to surrogate-test was taken using best available evidence at the time, and it was a calculated decision based on weighing up known and estimated risks at the time using best medical and scientific expertise available then. 

With hindsight, we wish surrogate testing had been introduced. It would have prevented many infections.  But we believe we should not be making judgements and payments now based on hindsight unless it is shown that negligence occurred.

In terms of ex-gratia payments, as have happened in some countries abroad where the situation may be very different from the Australian context, we would also be very concerned about the perceived inequality if payments were made to some but not to other people with hepatitis C.

We do not support the view that a particular group of people with hepatitis C should receive ex-gratia payments. If this were to happen we ask the question what message this would send to:

· those many people from countries overseas who acquired hepatitis C infection through blood transfusions or other medical means in their countries of origin (eg Egypt, South-East Asian countries, Europe) and who are now Australians

· health care and other workers who acquired HCV through needle stick injuries where the legal judgement against them has not been in their favour

· children who acquired HCV infection from their HCV positive mothers

· people who acquired HCV infection through unsterile tattooing or body piercing

· other people who contracted HCV through a range of means: people who acquired HCV through blood-to-blood contact through sharing injecting equipment when there was no knowledge that NANB / HCV could be transmitted that way

· people who acquired HCV through blood-to-blood contact through sharing injecting equipment when they are not provided fully with the means or the education to protect themselves and others, and when the social and legal context in which HCV infections occur actually encourage infection. 

We question why these other people with hepatitis C also not be given some sort of recompense for their hardship and reduced quality of life now endured.

We also ask what impact any payments would have on the availability of public funding for general hepatitis C service improvement.

We believe that support, management treatment services for people with hepatitis C should be improved - but these need to apply to all people with hepatitis C - we do not support particular benefits accruing to a particular groups.

If ex-gratia payments are made to a few who can prove their infection was at a particular time via a particular means, what message does that send to the many hundreds of thousands of Australians who do not fit those particular criteria? We do not consider that to be an equitable situation.

Conclusion

We have not specifically addressed the terms of reference, as we do not have the expertise or capacity to do so. Instead we have provided a general submission to this inquiry wherein we have described our mission and services and approach, as well as describe our understanding and opinions about a matter that is very sensitive and of great concern to many people in Australia affected by hepatitis C, as well as to the Hepatitis C Council of NSW.

We provide a link to a Council factsheet that describes the natural history, or course of disease progression, associated with chronic hepatitis C infection.

http://www.hepatitisc.org.au/factsheets/documents/HepatitisCoutcomesnaturalhistory_001.pdf
Hepatitis C can cause great hardship and severe illness for many people. It has a major personal, social and economic impact on individuals, families and on the healthcare system. Systems and strategies are in place to help address this epidemic. We firmly believe that what is required is major investment in evidence-based prevention services, and in improving significantly the care and support services for all people living with hepatitis C.

Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission to your Inquiry. Please do not hesitate to contact us if we can provide any further information.

Yours sincerely

Stuart Loveday

Executive Officer

Encl

	Administration:  

(  02 9332 1853
(   02 9332 1730 (fax)

Hep C Helpline:

(  02 9332 1599 (Sydney callers) 

(  1800 803 990 (Other NSW callers)

ABN 30 408 095 245
	PO Box 432  Darlinghurst  NSW  1300  AUSTRALIA

349 Crown Street  Surry Hills, Sydney NSW

www.hepatitisc.org.au
sloveday@hepatitisc.org.au
Accredited by the Quality Improvement Council of Australia (QIC)

A not-for-profit health promotion charity funded by the NSW Health Department
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